S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 11th April 2023 

In the Village Hall, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr I Jordan, Mr A Evans, Mr H Hofmeister, Mrs T Banks, Mr P Bland, Mrs D Gotts, Mr S Wells, Mr K Reynolds, Mr M Narborough, Mrs M Albinson, Mr S Scales, Mr R Williamson, Mrs T Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 

Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds

APOLOGIES: County Councillor Mr N Daubney

2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 14th March 2023, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Wells, seconded by Mr Reynolds, with two abstentions, all other members were in favour, and they were signed by the Chairman. 
3.  DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment Tenant.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

County Councillor Daubney: No Report
Borough Councillor Nockolds: See attached report.

Mr Wells enquired regarding the roadworks on Edward Benefer Way and asked how long the disruption would last.

Cllr Nockolds stated that this is a County Council Highways matter and said that she was unsure.

(Clerk’s Note: Our local NCC Highways Engineer has informed us that the works will last for at least another 10 weeks. The lights are manually controlled during peak periods, while construction of a right-hand turn lane takes place). 
With no questions, Mr Price thanked Cllr Nockolds for her report.

Borough Councillor Middleton: No Report
-6-

6.  REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets  

Mr Narborough confirmed that no meeting had been held since the last meeting, however, he had one or two items to mention. 

Allotments – Untidy rear Plot: Mr Narborough explained that the pathway at the rear of one of the back boundary plots had become untidy and not looked after, he said that a meeting is to be organised with the adjacent Allotment Tenant to look at how to tidy the area. It was said that some money may need to be spent improving this location.

The Green and Open Spaces: Mr Narborough confirmed that work to replace the loose posts has been carried out and are looking good. He added however, that a problem had arisen at the Pond entrance where a dip has formed which is collecting water and consequently struggling to disperse.

Comment was made that the track which runs up to the cottages is unfortunately used as a road by vehicles including the heavy bin lorries.

Mrs Cornwell circulated some photos of the site showing the large puddle at the entrance.  Comments were made that just recently there has been exceptional rainfall which has caused the problem.

Members were reluctant to spend more money on the area and agreed that the situation should be monitored.

Fire Safety Reports:  Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the Fire Safety Reports for both the Village Hall and the Parish Office have been received and that one or two matters which had been highlighted have been addressed.

All members were happy.

Grass Cutting Contract:  Mrs Cornwell explained that the Grass Cutting Contract needs to be renewed this month, she stated that she had been out to tender and had received the following quotes.

Norse


Unable to Quote

Countrywide

£12,530.00 +VAT

CGM Ltd

£14,592.60 +VAT
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Mrs Cornwell stated that the prices have significantly increased this time, and after clarification from CGM Ltd they have explained that this is due to us being on a really good deal for the past three years, the cost of red and white diesel has increased and the increase in the National Minimum Wage.
Mrs Cornwell stated that both CGM Ltd and Countrywide have assured her that the quotes include everything she has asked for which includes fortnightly grass cutting from March to November (all areas, including the Cemetery, the Churchyard, the Allotments, the Green, the Trod, and all footpaths) and the hedge cutting.

Comment was made that whilst CGM Ltd are more expensive, they have been our contractors for the past 18 years, we have an excellent rapport with the operatives, and they provide an excellent service.
Mr Albinson asked if it would be cost effective for the Parish Council to purchase our own machinery and then employ someone to carry out the job.

Mr Jordan stated that this would prove too expensive, with the cost of the machinery, plus the employment of a person (Wages, National Insurance, Pension Etc).
Mr Hofmeister stated that CGM Ltd are familiar with the location and understand the work that needs to be undertaken, he added that they also work well with the SWiB Team.

Mrs Cornwell added that CGM Ltd also only charge for the work that they carry out, for example if there is a dry summer, or if it is too wet or someone is off sick, we subsequently have less cuts to pay for.

Mr Jordan said that the Parish Council is aware that costs have increased generally, he felt that the Parish Council is familiar with CGM Ltd, and they provide a good level of service.
After further discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council continues its contract with CGM Ltd at a cost of £14,592.60 +VAT per year (there will be a small annual inflationary rise) and the contract will run for the next three years, this was seconded by Mr Reynolds, with one abstention, all other members were in favour.
Mrs Banks suggested that if the price of diesel goes down, a reduction in cost could be requested.
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Blocked drains at the Village Hall Car Park: Mr Narborough commented that after a recent visit to the Village Hall Car Park he had noticed that a large puddle had formed at the drain outside the building.

Mrs Cornwell stated that from time to time the drain does get blocked and due to the exceptional rainfall, it has sometimes struggled to get away.

Mrs Cornwell said that she would ask the Caretakers to lift the drain cover, have a look and rod the drain. It is hoped that this will alleviate the problem.

Finance
Mr Jordan confirmed that a meeting had been held on 5th April 2023, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.
End of year accounts: Mr Jordan explained that all members of the Finance Committee had received a detailed printout of the end of year finances and a separate Summary Sheet / Statement to the Annual Meeting 2023.

It was explained that within the General Admin Heading a column has been inserted for the Meeting Room Extension – the figure for this sits at £157,597.75, which will be taken from the Parish Councils Reserve Funds.

With all members happy and no questions, Mr Jordan proposed that the Finances are a correct record of the End of year accounts; this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour.
Mrs Cornwell stated that the Accounts are now ready for Internal Audit and will be delivered to Mrs Liz Manning in the next few days.

Parish Assembly Refreshments:  Mr Jordan said that due to the Covid Pandemic it had been decided that no cheese and wine would be provided at last year’s annual meeting. He explained that after discussion, members of the Finance Committee had felt that the situation should continue. Mr Jordan proposed that going forward, no refreshments should be provided at the Annual Parish Assembly, this was seconded by Hofmeister, with all members in favour. 

Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.
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Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with the Bank Statements for March 2023 and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Price was happy that everything balanced, he and Mr Jordan, the Chairman of the Finance Committee initialled the Bank Statements. 
Planning  

Planning Reports:  Mr Bland explained that all members had been provided with a copy of the recent Planning Reports with details of the various Applications and Decisions. He stated that Planning Applications continue to be dealt with by the Planning Committee via Email, unless a full meeting is called to allow members of the Public to attend.

Request for additional lighting at Sandy Lane: Mr Bland explained that he had spoken to a lady who lives at Sandy Lane, who has requested an additional Street Light be installed near to her house.
It was said that the lady had recently slipped outside her property due to inadequate lighting.

Comment was made that the Parish Council is responsible for footway lighting, and it was confirmed that there are no footpaths at that location.

It was said that many residents choose to take responsibility for their properties by installing outdoor lighting including simple solar lights to illuminate their homes and driveways.

After discussion, it was agreed that additional footway lighting in the Parish could be considered in the future once additional CIL (Community Infrastructure Levy) money has been received.

Correspondence received from - Street Naming and Numbering: Mrs Cornwell explained that correspondence had been received from Mr Chris Copeland at the Borough Council regarding the street names at the new Allison Homes site. It has been confirmed that the new “Spinal Road” which runs from Edward Benefer Way to Nursery Lane will be known as Buttercup Way, it was said that this will bring the development clearly into South Wootton for addressing purposes.
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Mr Copeland had also suggested that the position where Edward Benefer Way and Low Road come together could be moved to where the new Roundabout is to be constructed. This would keep all on this stretch of road to the North within South Wootton Parish but would also help to make the start and end of streets more logical and more easily identifiable at a key road junction. 

Mrs Cornwell clarified that this would bring “The Garden” and the new St James Medical Practice into South Wootton.  A consultation will need to take place with the property owners of “The Garden”.
Mr Jordan explained the history of the Parish Boundary and felt that the suggestion by Mr Copeland made sense.

After discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that the boundary be increased to include The Garden, the new St James Medical Practice, the Roundabout, and the new Allison Homes development. All members were happy.
Lighting Column at Willow Road:  Mr Wells reported that the lighting column at Willow Road has been oddly relocated to the middle of the footpath, obstructing wheelchairs, and pushchair users.
It was confirmed that the lighting columns at this location are the responsibility of the Parish Council and we had not been informed of any recent works.

After brief discussion, Mrs Cornwell agreed to make further enquiries into the relocation of the Lighting Column.

(Clerk’s Note: This lighting column was replaced following an Insurance claim due to it being damaged in February 2022, the light was replaced exactly where the original lighting column stood, this was due to cables and service pipes beneath the surface, as notified by our Lighting Engineers. Norfolk Steet Lighting have confirmed that they have not attended/moved this column).

Policy   
Mr Hofmeister confirmed that no meeting had been held since the last meeting.
7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – See attached.
Cllr Nockolds stated that with her retirement from the Governing Body at the school, any newly appointed Parish Councillors may wish to consider taking on the role.
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Junior School: - Mr Scales reported that an Ofsted visit was due to be carried out before the Easter Holidays, however, due to staff shortages and illness, the school is back on the inspection list and a visit will be carried out in due course.
SAT’s will start after the Kings Coronation in May.

Mr Scales was pleased to report that the Girls Football Team are doing very well, after winning the West Norfolk Regionals they travelled to Solihull and then they are onto the next round at Chester.  If they win in Chester, they will be off to Wembley. A fantastic achievement.

Finally, Mr Scales stated that Mrs Banks is due to meet with the Head teacher, Mrs Earl to discuss Public Speaking.

Wootton Park: – No Report 
South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Banks confirmed that a meeting will take place next week when the possible planting of a few small ornamental trees at an area of land at Sandy Lane will be discussed.

8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list.
9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list.

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount

No




No
232
Paramount


108578
New Extension 

204.48

233
ECS Computers

108579
Black Ink Cartridge

  44.40

234
Mrs J Nicholls


108580
Bus Shelter Cleaning

135.00

235
Brights



108581
VH Cleaning


451.01

236
AMR Fire & Security

108582
Intruder/Emergency Lighting
151.20

237
ESPO



108583
VH Gas


101.59

238
ESPO



108584
New Hoover – VH

192.00

239
HMRC



108585
Cont’b – March
            936.74

239A
Norfolk Pension Fund

BACS 30 March Cont’b  - March
          1523.63

239B
Prudential


BACS
30 March AVC – TC –March

150.00

239C
Mrs T Cornwell

BACS 30 March Salary & Exps March)

239D
Mrs M Kirby


BACS 30 March Salary – March)                 2946.84

239E
S Wightman


BACS 30 March Salary– March)      

239F
D Philpot


BACS 30 March Salary – March)
          1423.51

239G
V & J Knitwear

BACS 30 Mach – Refuse sacks                      87.00

239H
BMAC Garden Services
BACS 30 March Various Jobs

260.00

239I
BT 



BACS 14 March VH Wi-Fi


  29.99

239J
Barclays


BACS 14 March – A/C Charges
              40.55

239K
BT



BACS 3 March – PO & VH Phone etc
378.79
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Bank balances as at 31.3.2023
Community Account
      

     
                19,141.70
Business Premium Account                  
      
                                     75,000.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                                              0.00
Total                                                                                                       £94,141.70
Elections:  Mrs Cornwell confirmed that there would be no Parish Council elections held in May as it has been uncontested, however, said that two members have chosen not to stand again.

Members thanked both Mr Williamson and Mr Reynolds for their service and wished them well for the future.

Mr Price stated that this was also his last Parish Council meeting as Chairman however, he is pleased to be staying on the Parish Council as a Councillor.

Mr Narborough proposed a vote of thanks to Mr Price, for all of the hard work he has put in as Chairman for the past twelve years.
Mr Price wished to thank Cllr Nockolds very much for her very long service as our Borough Councillor, he said that she had looked after us well, had attended many meetings and supported us.

Mrs Cornwell added that Cllr Nockolds would be greatly missed and presented her with a bouquet of flowers as our appreciation for everything she has done.

Cllr Nockolds thanked members for the flowers and said that South Wootton is a wonderful place that she will miss.

Mr Price confirmed that the Parish Council now has eleven Councillors and four vacancies, anyone interested in becoming a Parish Councillor should contact Mrs Cornwell for an interview and possible Co-option. 
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 7.55pm.
10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 9th May 2023, in the Village Hall, Church Lane, South Wootton.
9th May 2023                                                               

     Chairman
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